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STEERING GROUP MEETING 
HELD AT COLEG POWYS, NEWTOWN
TUESDAY 18TH JANUARY 2011


Present:   Steve Elliott; Duncan Pritchard; Karen  Bayliss; 
                  Chris Lloyd; Julie Gillbanks;  Lesley Wright (Minutes)

Apologies: Warren Argyle, Craig Wilkinson, 
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Minutes of last meeting held on 1st December 2010

The Minutes were read and agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.

Matters Arising

 Page 9 – Item 7 – Employer references - Discussion took place around inconsistencies with references from  employers.   Steve stated he will follow this up again when he  attends the Care Council meeting on Thursday this week.  He has, as agreed raised this already with Gerry Evans, Director of Professional Standards and Regulations at Care Council and discovered it is a common problem.    


Review of action points –

i. Contact  with ADSS Leads on Children’s Services – The meeting of the Memorandum of Understanding Group on the 6th December did go ahead but Steve was unable to attend.  However, Steve has since spoken to members of Care Forum over the issue of Residential Child Care and this was side tracked due to other discussions that took over on the day regarding the provision of Domicilliary Care in Cardiff.

ii. Commissioning Guidance – The work that has been established under the guidance consultation process appears to be a long piece of work.   However, to date, some commissioning guidance has been produced.  Steve agreed to send the members information when this becomes available, via e:mail.  The greater priority at this stage appears to be working on the commissioning for domiciliary care and care for the elderly, however, residential child care is on the agenda.  Any issues needed to be raised from the provider groups will be represented by Steve.  

iii. Changes in the law affecting notifications about CSSIW/OFSTED enforcement – Steve asked if members had received a copy of the report on the Independent Commission and is happy to forward the electronic copy if requested.  Agreed Steve will circulate to all apart from Julie & Chris who have already seen this.

iv. Recruitment of Registered Managers and use of “Time Out” - Information has been circulated via a discussion paper on the issue of “Time Out”.  This is an issue that has become a particular problem where a young person’s behaviour has placed him/her at risk to themselves of others or the placement is beginning to breakdown.  Providers have in the past put a plan in place to take the young person away from the environment by placing them in alternative accommodation.  However, CSSIW had said this could be interpreted as placing that young person in an unregistered Children’s Home. 

Steve asked if everyone was happy with the content of the paper.  Duncan explained his experience in Aran Hall with a situation where he had obtained all the relevant parties permission to remove the young person from the situation but CSSIW had not allowed this.  Similarly in an incident some time ago they were threatened with prosecution.  It has previously been agreed to prepare a discussion paper to go to CSSIW nationally and to the Welsh Assembly with a view to them agreeing to an amendment to the legislation.  Julie commented she had struggled reading two of the paragraphs in terms of the grammar, referring to the 2nd point in the second paragraph.  These amendments were made.  Duncan felt the paper needed more work and questioned whether we need to include examples of situations where such an approach had had a positive benefit.  

Steve asked if everyone could study the paper further and give feedback with any examples of good practice they could add.  It was agreed that the document needs to be credible and have the power to influence.  Agreed each member to re visit the 3rd draft of the document and feedback by Monday 28th February.  Meanwhile Steve will inform Bryan Isaac that additional work is being done on the discussion paper.

v. Qualification requirements  – Steve commented that Sioned Williams has offered to do a presentation at the next Steering Goup meeting on the Qualification Credits Framework.  Agreed for Steve to arrange this.

vi. Good Practice Guide/ Placement Planning –  
Steve has had agreement with the Welsh Assembly Government to a meeting on 31st January to discuss some areas of mutual interest which he agreed he will feedback at the next Steering Group Meeting.  It is anticipated that this could form the basis of a joint improvement agenda which is supported by CSSIW.

vii. Dignity in Care Charter – On today’s agenda

viii. CCSR database – Duncan commented that there is a real weakness in the system. Steve felt that we should collate some questions together to add to the agenda for a meeting with CCSR.  A discussion took place around the deadlines for tendering that can sometimes be totally un-achievable.  Duncan felt that these databases do not do the job they are supposed to.  Steve will pursue arranging a meeting with members of CCSR and agreed to prepare an agenda before the meeting and try to tie it into the next Steering Group meeting.   

AGENDA

Dignity in Care Charter – Steve explained to Karen the basis of the Dignity in Care Charter that Care Forum Wales has drawn up and how it is slanted towards the Care of the Elderly and was never really designed to fit with young people.  Steve asked if we are trying to pursue something that is never going to be fully appropriate to what residential child care providers offer and didn’t want it to be something that was just tokenistic.  Julie asked for clarification in that could it apply to both the Elderly and Young People or should it be specific to Young People.  Chris felt it didn’t fit well with him and that there is a need to draft our own version.  Duncan asked if there is time to draft one of our own or even do we need it? Steve confirmed that as part of our membership of Care Forum Wales, yes we do but it clearly needs to be appropriate to the service we provide.  Agreed the way forward is for Steve to have a look at this and re circulate a 4th draft.  Members will also revisit the document and send their feedback to Steve by 31st January, this can then be concluded one way or another and will be something to put out to the Care Sector in Wales. 

Work Experience Project – Care Council for Wales have been leading on this project and a copy of the latest draft of the guidance was circulated with the papers for this meeting.  Steve has been part of the working group and the debate on Residential Child Care has been discussed around creative ways in which school leavers and job seekers can access work experience within the sector.  Warren Argyle had suggested at the meeting held on the 1st December an information pack for young people in schools as an insight/ guide into the work of Residential Child Care.  It is important that school leavers are aware of what they could do in preparation for this as a career and thoughts on how to get the message out there as being a valid career need to be discussed.  

Julie stated that there appears to be more training of staff in NVQ’s and not enough Graduates coming into the sector at the beginning.  Steve commented that Scandinavian countries provide a far more bespoke career than in England and Wales and we need to flag this as a potential career but how can this be done effectively?  All providers should be able to provide careers information on Residential Child Care and Chris commented that Powys make a point of visiting students in Further Education establishments within Wales to discuss career opportunities.  The sense of what is done in Universities is very limited and it is felt we are losing out on the potential for good qualified staff for the Care Sector with hands on experience.  Steve agreed to invite Careers Wales to discuss the work experience so we can explore what is being done to promote our sector in having a greater profile for Young People.  It would also let CSSIW see the potential of what the sector is doing to promote Residential Child Care.


Steve will explore with some of his contacts and feedback to the group at the next meeting, agreed this is an important area.  The sector should be referenced in the Work Experience Guidance and Steve will make sure this is included. 

 Further discussion around there being some discrepancy as to what is the minimum age some say 21 some 23 and the age differential between the youngest member of staff and the oldest young person in care should be no less than 4 years suggested the need for clarification.

Commissioning Guidance Provider Forum update – Steve agreed to circulate any information he has available to members.  The SCWDP (Social Care Workforce Development Programme) has been reviewed, the lead person being Emma Cane, and this work is now concluded. Steve stated that it is still not clear how the funding is going to be  
allocated in the future and asked if anyone has had access to funding.  Julie commented that they have access to training to support the development of their staff.  Karen also said that she receives the information at Amberleigh Care but sometimes the training has already been held. 

The review has highlighted massive inconsistencies and some Local Authorities  have been using the funding for staff cover and this is clearly not what it was originally meant for.  Steve went on to say that it is important that we try and influence how this grant is distributed in a fair and equitable way and agreed to keep everyone informed as to how the funding issue progresses.

Review of Priorities Action Plan -  In September 2009 a list of initial priority areas was drawn up by the Steering Group to address specific areas.  This has not been looked at for some time and Steve felt it was timely to revisit.  Steve will send an updated copy by e:mail to all members and asked if they could highlight any area/s that could be included on this that they feel is important.  This will then form a revised set of priorities to look at in this forthcoming year.

Discussion Paper to CSSIW – Already discussed





Any other Business – 

a) Steve wanted to check if a questionnaire had been received by providers from Care Council in relation to “Up skilling the Residential Child Care Workforce”.  Steve stressed the importance of this and asked if this could be returned as soon as possible to Care Council.

Duncan, Chris and Julie said that they have not personally received this but it may have gone to colleagues within their organisations.  Duncan asked about the emphasis  on Loss and Grief and questioned if this was appropriate for young people.  However we do need to consider training that could go beyond the core training and should we be settling for minimum standards or look to increase this.  

Steve agreed to send the report and the framework discussion paper to Chris and stressed the importance of returning the questionnaire.


b) Placement Planning Guidance / Good Practice Guide –  Roger Rowett has drafted a document on Person Placement Planning that could be appended to the Good Practice Guide/Placement Planning Document.  Duncan said they have been using Person Placement Planning with their young people in Aran Hall for some time and feels this works well.  However he commented that this can often breakdown when youngsters move on to different areas. Steve explained, for those who were not aware, that the first meeting with CSSIW in March last year, the Assistant Chief Inspector suggested that the Steering Group should develop a Good Practice Guide which is now at its 3rd draft.  This should be completed, including the appendix from Roger Rowett and passed to the Welsh Assembly within the next 6 weeks or so for their endorsement. Comments on how we could develop this would be appreciated by the end of February. 

c) The next CSSIW meeting is due late March to be held in Cardiff.   Steve will speak to Bryan Isaac to confirm a date.

d) The discussion paper in respect of Providers Experiences from Inspections has coincided with the review of methodology and Roz Waterhouse had commented on how useful this document was and that it is being used within team meetings.  Steve felt it is important to continue to give our feedback to carry this forward and let our voice be heard. Roz and Bryan are very proactive in pushing these issues within the Assembly.  Steve went on to say this has moved a long way from the initial meeting and some mutual respect is recognised.  If anyone receives any information on qualifications then we need to feedback to CSSIW.

Steve then thanked everyone for attending today’s meeting and commented how much he appreciated the support from members of the Group. He went on to say that despite the limitations on everyone’s time, he feels a good deal of work has been achieved.

Date and time of next meeting – 

The next meeting has been agreed for Tuesday 19th April  @ 1.00 pm at Coleg Powys.

There being nothing further to discuss the meeting closed at 15.40 pm.
	










Steve to continue to discuss with Care Council for Wales









This is an ongoing issue which Steve will follow up with the MOU Group









Steve to send the members information when this becomes available.







Steve to circulate a copy of the report on the Independent Commission to members






























Members to study the paper and feedback to Steve by 28th February




Steve to inform Bryan Isaac that additional work is being undertaken.



Steve to ask Sioned Williams to arrange for someone to make presentation at the next meeting


Steve to feedback from meeting to be held on 31st January

Members were also asked to feedback any additional comments particularly and The Appendix



Steve to arrange a meeting with CSSR 





















Members to revisit the document and send their feedback to Steve by 31st January. 



































Steve to invite Careers Wales to discuss work experience in the sector. Also to explore this issue further and feedback












Steve to investigate discrepancy and feedback




Steve to circulate any information he has available to members.  



















Steve to send an updated copy of the action plan to members for comment/suggestion.














Members will follow up to ensure that the questionnaire for their organisation are returned.











 Steve to send the report and the framework discussion paper to Chris Lloyd 






Members to make their comments on how the guide can be developed by the 28th February 









Steve will speak to Bryan Isaac to confirm a date with CSSIW for March





Steve will liaise with Bryan regarding a date for the next meeting
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